SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Recreation & Leisure Committee

Held in the Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Wednesday 1 February 2017
PRESENT – Councillors J Tandy (Chair), Mrs B Baker, A Bannerman, Mrs H Fraser, Mrs P Moseley, Mrs K Owen and K Roberts.
IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Mike Cox (Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk) and Matt Wilcoxon (Countryside & Green Space Team).
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE – Apologies were received from Councillors I Jones and K Pardy.
45/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (PECUNIARY & NON-PECUNIARY) IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT
	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared a personal interest in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council


46/16
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 07 December 2016 were submitted as circulated and read. 

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meeting held on 
07 December 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
47/16
MATTERS ARISING
Ref: Minutes 37/16 – The Town Clerk reported that the cost of Mary Webb’s stone plinth was in the region of £3500 which was sourced through the sculptor.  Discussions continue to work out how a similar plinth for Wilfred Owen’s bust could be funded.  The Town Clerk will report back on any progress.
Councillor Mrs H Fraser joined the meeting.

Ref: Minutes 40/16 (iii) – The Town Clerk has contacted Shropshire Council Estates Department regarding obtaining the right of easement, for the grounds maintenance team, across the Meole Pitch and Putt Golf Course; this access allows the Grounds Maintenence Team to maintain the golf course which spans both sides of Hazledine Way.  Estates have been warned that if such access cannot be granted, the cost of maintaining the golf course will have to increase.

48/16
PRESENTATION – COUNTRYSIDE & GREENSPACE TEAMS
The meeting was joined by Matt Wilcoxon (Countryside & Greenspace Team Leader) who presented an informative and interesting overview on the work of the Countryside & Greenspace Team.  The team consists of a Rural Team, The Countryside Unit, trees team, cemetery team and grass verges and shrubs team.  Some of these are seasonal totalling 13 workers plus Matt overseeing them all.  They work with volunteers, students, The Beekeepers Association, colleges including Harper Adams and Shrewsbury College, The Wildlife Trust, Shropshire Council and University Centre Shrewsbury.  The staff are so highly skilled their roles are interchangeable as determined by the workload.

Collectively they manage 24 sites in Shrewsbury and in order to keep costs down they complete the majority of work in-house.  This includes making all their own site furniture and signage which takes specialist knowledge and skills.

New projects have included siting bee hives which has been hugely successful and working with the University.  Wildlife and newts have increased in the Rea Brook Valley thanks to the work of the Town Council and a River Severn Trust Grant was spent on installing water pumps for the cattle.  The teams no longer carry out educational events due to a lack of workforce and resources.  These used to be very popular with the public and increased awareness of the work of the horticultural teams.  

Depending on the weather conditions, around 120 bales of hay are made and sold.  Little profit is made on this as many areas where it is grown are contaminated which makes the hay less valuable.  The process is more for improving the ground conditions than making money.  

Matt detailed his approach to addressing invasive weeds.  Japanese Knotweed is injected annually which has brought it under control but the Himalayan Balsam, which exists by the River, is never going to be eradicated because the entire length of the watercourse would have to be treated at the same time. 

Councillor Mrs B Baker joined the meeting.

Regular updates of the teams’ work are listed on Shrewsbury Town Council Facebook page and members are invited to view these posts.

The war memorials in the Longden Road cemetery are maintained to a high level but the old part of the cemetery is cut less often, the first being in October.  Whilst this receives complaints from some members of the public and Councillors, the Town Council is fulfilling the contract as stated by Shropshire Council.  Due to Shropshire Council budgetary cuts, the same level of maintenance cannot be completed throughout the cemetery.  Some Members favour the overgrown state of the old cemetery as it attracts insects and creates a tranquil atmosphere.

Matt presented 10 new areas of open space that are expected to be adopted by the the Town Council.  Each site is unique and requires separate negotiations to agree on the terms and costs which is time consuming and involves a large number of staff.  This could see Matt’s team expand in the forthcoming years.  The Town Clerk expanded on how these financial negotiations work; she reported on the number of s106 agreements and their financial value.
The committee thanked Matt for an enlightening presentation and asked that it be shared with all Councillors and members of the public.  The Town Clerk suggested a presentation be given to the public at the Annual Town Meeting and also a joint presentation of all the teams be shared at the Awareness Days after the elections.  The Town Clerk added that this high skillset exists across the board as majority of the staff have degree standard qualifications in their field.  Shrewsbury Town Council feels lucky to have such well qualified staff.

RECOMMENDED:

That this presentation be circulated to all Councillors for their information. 

49/16
QUARRY
49.1 Update of Events in the Quarry for 2017
The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager circulated an updated list of Events for the Quarry for 2017.  An additional Angling event will be held on 22 October and the 80’s concert will now be in May, all details to be confirmed.  Road closures will be in place for Shrewsbury 10k Road Race on 19 March and Shrewsbury Half Marathon on 18 June.
Councillor Bannerman thanked the OR&AM for a varied and full programme of events but expressed his concern over the state the Quarry was left in following the Spring Funfair due to the bad weather.  The OR&AM assured him that having learnt from that year, the Funfair operator has since purchased and used boarding to vacate the site.  Whilst it took longer, it left no evidence of them having been there.  Penalties are imposed for any damage to the site so the operator is very aware of the sensitivity of the Quarry grounds.

49.2 National Beacon Event to mark the 100th anniversary of the ending of WWI on 11 November 2018

Discussions have taken place with the Pageant Master General from the Lord Chamberlain’s Office regarding organisation of a big event to mark the final day of World War One Centenary Commemorations on Sunday 11 November 2018.  This would include lighting a beacon in the Quarry.  Many details are yet to be finalised but the event is likely to include some form of service at St Chads followed by further entertainment in the Quarry to encourage people to stay and dwell.  
Members were happy to support this event in theory as long as it runs in conjunction with other events happening at this time.  
49.3 Update on the Angling Events in December 2016

The Outdoor Recreation & Asset Manager reported on another successful angling event at the end of last year.  The three-day event was reduced to two due to poor weather but the feedback from participants was positive and the event was covered in The Angling Times.
49/16
MARKETS
49.1
Markets Update

The Outdoor Recreation and Asset Manager reported a 96% occupancy of the market with five traders on the waiting list wanting a full week.  There is always an expected reduction in traders following Christmas and the OR&AM expects occupancy to have increased again within 6-7 weeks.  He has sent letters to all traders inviting them to get involved in events this year with an initial poor response but Kate Gittins is helping to encourage participation.
There was a brief discussion about the wonderful atmosphere created in the market by the eclectic mix of traders both in the day and at night.  The OR&AM was commended for being ‘hands on’ and regularly present in the market working proactively to meet traders’ needs.  Members saw this consistency of staff as very valuable.
50/16
RECREATION GROUND & OPEN SPACE MATTERS


Officers provided an update on the following projects:

50.1 County Ground

The OR&AM reported that the Cricket Club are still keen to expand the pavilion and are seeking to obtain a hygiene licence so they can have kitchen facilities installed.  There will be no cost to the Town Council.  Once discussions have taken place with an architect, the club with meet with the Town Council. 
50.2 Silks Meadow

The water supply and lighting installation is complete.  Once an electric meter is installed, the floodlights can be connected.  The Bowling Club is very excited to see the completion of this work in readiness for the start of the new Bowling Season.
50.3 Radbrook Recreation Ground

Following resident complaints regarding a container being brought onto the site by the football club, inspections show the existing building could be adapted with minor modifications to accommodate both the Archery Club and SAHA; both clubs are happy to share facilities.  This will result in the container being removed off site.

50.4 Open Space Developments

The Town Clerk reported on the following Developer negotiations for open space adoption:
· Barretts Homes on Hanwood Road – the development is near completion with just two properties to release.  Countryside & Greenspace Team will maintain the regular cutting of the open space.
· Shelton Hospital Site – the majority of the open space shall ne managed by the Management Company responsible for the former hospital building.  The Town Council has been asked to cost out the adoption of the entrance open space off Somerby Drive
· Shropshire Homes development on The Mount – the Town Council has been asked to cost out adoption of land to the rear of the site that backs onto existing Public Open Space and the River.  Costs have also been provided to maintain the site ahead of formal adoption.
· Shropshire Housing Association on the Radbrook College Site – the town Council has been asked to consider adoption of watercourses, green space and countryside space but it is challenging fitting in the play provision due to a lack of space.  Off-site play contributions may have to be considered instead.  Councillor Roberts has been involved in these discussions.
In answer to members’ questions the Town Clerk confirmed that there has been no involvement in the Hill Rise development.  Developers are not obliged to approach the Town Council but should be encouraged to by the Councillor in that ward.  The Town Clerk expects further sites to be proposed once the revision of the SAMDev 2016-2036 is agreed.
50.5 Monkmoor Recreation Ground

The OR&AM reported that the Tennis Association courses will be taking place in March, May and August for enabling the community to participate in competitions in an informal capacity.  He agreed to circulate the details to all Councillors.

51/16
TEAM SHREWSBURY

The Town Clerk updated members on Team Shrewsbury:

· Staff have been actively involved in obtaining evidence for the development of a Public Space Protection Order which has been labour intensive.  However, it is valuable work as recognised by Shropshire Council who stated the Town Council’s Anti-social Behaviour Logs are the best form of evidence they have.
· Purple Flag has been re-accredited and the effort will continue to keep the accreditation.
· Sergeants Keith Steele (town centre) and Simon Morris (outlying area) have been recruited to replace Becky Thomas and Richard Coles.  Both have started attending the Team Shrewsbury meetings.

· The alternative giving boxes have raised £1200 since February 2016 averaging £32 per week.  This money is making a difference by supporting genuinely homeless people and this achievement has been shared on social media.  Further public awareness will be carried out to continue momentum.
· Team Shrewsbury will be submitting a bid to host the 2018 National Recovery walk in September 2018.
The Town Clerk expressed the Team Shrewsbury’s frustration with the Crown Prosecution Service.  She gave actual examples of crimes committed which staff submitted extensive evidence on but the CPS are reluctant to take the cases to court due to a lack of evidence or backlog in the courts.  This act of evidence gathering is labour intensive and staff are beginning to question the purpose when nothing comes of it.  There has been a request from the Super Intendant to review two of the cases.
Councillor Roberts suggested the Town Clerk shares these issues with the MP who in turn could speak to the Justice Minister.  Councillor Roberts agreed to raise the issues with the Police and Crime Commissioner when he meets him on Wednesday.

RECOMMENDED:
That the Town Clerk raises the issues with the Crown Prosecution Service with the MP and that Councillor Roberts raise the issues with the Crime Commissioner.  
52/16
SHREWSBURY IN BLOOM
Councillor Roberts has been re-elected as Chair of Shrewsbury In Bloom.  They met on 31 January for their first meeting of the new season.  They currently have 9 members including Ben Smith and the proprietor of Morgans and St Nicholas.  A committee of 12 people is hoped for and Members were asked to nominate anyone who may be interested in joining the committee.
Judging day of the Town Competition will be in July whilst the children are still in school.  Shrewsbury will be entered into the Small City Category and also the Parks & Open Spaces category.  Two sites for the latter are being considered.  The committee are hoping to get commercial premises and public houses involved more this year with an incentive of free hanging baskets for 2018, for the winner of the commercial section in the Town of Flowers Competition.
Following the success of the Weeping Cross Depot Open Day last year, this will be repeated on 24 May 2017 from 6pm till 8:30pm.

The Operations Manager reported on his visits to Councils in Rugby, Newcastle-under-Lyme and Birmingham to share best practice.  There was mutual agreement between all locations that Bloom is an ideal benchmark for determining the standard of the town as it is judged by professionals in their field.  Despite similar budgets, Shrewsbury is achieving much higher than those visited.
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